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Trails Status
Senior Ranger Gina Washington

As of April 16, 2005 all trails on the north side of the Los Penasquitos Canyon
Preserve are open. All trail rules still apply . . . mountain bikes are allowed on
designated trails only. (If there is a sign that says “No Bikes” then bikes are not
allowed as is the case with equestrian users on Cobbles).

 Access to the north trails can be gained from the East Staging area at the cor-
ner of Black Mountain and Mercy Roads by taking the main trail to Ranch House
Crossing to the north. Limited parking is also available at the rear of Canyonside
Recreation Center. There is a trail head at the corner of Park Village Rd and Ca-
mino del Sur and also at the end of Park Village Rd. Access can be gained at Vista
Sorrento Parkway, however there is no parking. 

All other crossings and all the trails on the south side of the creek will remain
closed until materials and equipment are acquired and placed on the south main
access trail. After the trail is repaired we will begin work on the single track trails
on the south side for which we will need many volunteers. If you would like to
volunteer or are interested in making donations, please contact Senior Park Rang-
er Gina Washington at gwashington@san–diego.gov. 

Senior Ranger Gina Washington
(formerly Brown, recently married!)
and volunteers Terry Gaughen, and

Jim Snyder repairing trails.
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for beginners
(children
welcome!) and
intermediates.
Learn how to track
animals and
discover the
natural
environment they
live in. Wear shoes
that are good in
mud. Meet at the historic ranch house.
Take Mercy Rd. exit off I-15 west to
Black Mtn. Rd., go right on Black
Mtn. Rd. and take 1st left into
Canyonside Dr.,  proceed to
white-fenced parking lot. Park, walk
west on trail to ranch. Thomas Guide
p. 1189 C7.

Peñasquitos Preserve Citizens’
Advisory Comm.
Thurs., May 19, 7 p.m. Public is
welcome to attend this business
meeting to plan park activities.
Meeting is at the historic Ranch House
on Canyonside Driveway, past the
Canyonside Rec Center. See Thomas
Guide p. 1189 (D7).

Friends of Peñasquitos Canyon
Board of Directors
Tues., May 24, 7 p.m. Members are
welcome to attend this business
meeting to plan Friends’ activities.
Meeting is at the historic Adobe Ranch
House at  Black Mountain Road and
Canyonside Driveway. Thomas
Guide p. 1189 (C7).

Plant Photography Hike with Will
Bowen
Sun.,May 29, 4–6 p.m. Bring along
your digital camera for a very slow
hike with plenty of  time for stops to
identify and photograph the different
plants, trees, and shrubs of Penasqui-
tos Canyon. Find out how these plants
have been used. We can all share our
photographs with E-mail later. Meet in
the parking lot at 4206 Sorrento Val-
ley Boulevard.. Thomas Guide p.
1208. 
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As  we write this note, volunteers
and staff are  working several times a
week to re-open trails on the south side
of the Preserve. The south side is
currently open only from the
Parking-Staging area at Mercy Road
and Black Mtn. Road to the Ranch
House Crossing.  It is hoped that the
main south side road trail can be
opened by the end of May and then
work will commense on the
single-track trails off this main trail.
Keep your fingers crossed!

All hikes are free to the public. If
you’re bringing an organized group
please call 858.484.3219 to make
arrangements. Rain cancels hikes. Be
sure to wear hiking boots and bring
water and sun protection. See you on
the trail.

Every Saturday & Sunday

Historic Adobe Ranch Tour
San Diego County Park docents lead a
free guided tour of San Diego’s second
oldest standing residence, Rancho
Santa María de los Peñasquitos, at 11
a.m. on Saturdays and 1 p.m. on
Sundays, lasting 45 minutes. See an
historic Mexican era rancho with three
foot thick adobe walls, settler and
Indian artifacts and tour the grounds.
La Cocina Gift Shop Hours: 10:30
a.m. - 12:30 p.m. Saturdays, 12:30
p.m. - 2:30 p.m. Sundays. The Ranch
House is located on Canyonside Drive
off Black Mountain Road near I-15
between Mira Mesa and Rancho
Peñasquitos. See Thomas Guide p.
1189 (C7).

May

Black Mtn. Park Citizen Advisory.
Thur., May 12, 7 p.m. Public is
welcome to attend this meeting to plan
park activities. Meeting is at
Canyonside Recreation Center at
Black Mountain Rd and Canyonside
Driveway. Thomas Guide p. 1189
(D7).

Beginner & Intermediate Tracking
Walks
Sat., May 14, 8–10 a.m. Tracker/
naturalists from the Friends’ Tracking
Team will lead two walks, one suitable

June

Beginner & Intermediate Tracking
Walks
Sat., June 11, 8–10 a.m.
Tracker/naturalists from the Friends’
Tracking Team lead two walks, one
suitable for beginners (children
welcome!) and an intermediate. Learn
how to track animals and discover the
natural environment they live in. Wear
shoes that are good in mud. Meet at
the historic ranch house. Take Mercy
Rd. exit off I-15 west to Black Mtn.
Rd., right on Black Mtn. Rd. and 1st
left into Canyonside Dr., proceed to
white-fenced parking lot. Park, walk
west on trail to ranch. Thomas Guide
p. 1189 C7.

Night Wildlife Walk w. Mike Kelly
Fri., June 17, 7–9 p.m. Join Mike Kel-
ly for evening walk. Chance to see
wildlife and the Waterfall. Meet at the
end of Park Village Dr. in Rancho
Peñasquitos. Wear hiking boots, bring
insect repellent, and water. See Thom-
as Guide p. 1189 (J7).

Plant Photography Hike with Will
Bowen
Sun.,June 19, 4–6 p.m. Bring along
your digital camera for a very slow
hike with plenty of  time for stops to
identify and photograph the different
plants, trees, and shrubs of Penasqui-
tos Canyon. Find out how these plants
have been used. We can all share our
photographs with E-mail later. Meet
in the West End Parking-Staging area.
Thomas Guide p. 1208. 

Trails Re-Opening
Camino
Ruiz
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(Apprentice cont’d)Friends of Peñasquitos Canyon Bd.
of Directors
Tues.,June 28, 7 p.m. Members are
welcome to attend this business
meeting to plan Friends’ activities.
Meeting is at the historic Adobe Ranch
House at  Black Mountain Road and
Canyonside Driveway. Thomas
Guide p. 1189-C7.

DIRECTIONS

Black Mountain Open Space Park
From I-15 take SR 56 (Ted Williams
Parkway) west to Black Mountain Road.
Go right (north) on Black Mountain Road
and follow it all the way until you see the
last houses on the right and open space
beyond. Look for a dirt road to the right and
take it. Proceed about 1 mile, going beyond
the bare hangliding area on the right and
down a hill to a big curve and a sign for the
park and paved road on the right. Proceed
up the road to the staging area. See
Thomas Guide p. 1189 (E7).

Caminito Propico & Calle Cristobal in
Mira Mesa. From the west (I-5/I-805
merge) take Sorrento Valley Boulevard
east. It becomes Calle Cristobal as it
passes Camino Santa Fe. The next street is
Caminito Propico. From the east, take
Mira Mesa Boulevard to Camino Santa Fe.
Go right on Camino Santa Fe, then right
on Calle Cristobal to Propico. Park in
cul-de-sac on either side. See Thomas
Guide p. 1208 (H3).

Canyonside Park Staging
Located in Rancho Peñasquitos. Take
Mercy Exit off I-15 west to Black
Mountain Road. Right on Black Mountain.
Left at first light, Canyonside Park Dr. Go
past ballfields to parking lot on their (far)
west end. Thomas Guide p. 1189 (C7).

Carmel Mtn. Meeting Place
From Carmel Valley take El Camino Real
south. At intersection with Carmel
Mountain Road, proceed straight on what
has become Carmel Mountain Road. Go
up the hill  to East Ocean Air Dr. Go left
and park at Fairport and Shorepointe.
Wear hiking boots, bring water/sun
protection. Moderate hill to climb. See
Thomas Guide p. 1208 (C2).

Mercy Road Parking-Staging Area
In Mira Mesa. Take Mercy Exit off I-15
west to Black Mountain Rd. and straight
across intersection into parking lot. Meet
on upper level. Thomas Guide p. 1189
(D7).

Instructor: a tracker or senior
tracker who has demonstrated the abil-
ity and accepted the commitment of
presenting tracking or naturalist train-
ing for SDTT classes.

Barry Martin, our very own Mas-
ter Tracker, has awarded the following
active volunteers Tracker or Senior
Tracker status:

Trackers — Joe Bochiechio, Du-
ane Boney, Patrick Campbell, Dave
Cowan, Ann Hunt, Betty Kirchhevel,
Karen Merrill, Gretchen Nell, and
Phoenix Von Hendy.

Senior Trackers — Chris Bader,
Rick Botta, Uli Burgin, Doug Hansen,
Lee Kirchhevel, and Dean Woods.

As part of the Apprentice Program,
Barry will hold quarterly skills work-
shops for people at the apprentice lev-
el and above. The first one of these
will be on the principles of awareness
and intensive tracking on May 7th.
There will also be quarterly lectures/
meetings, ideally hosted by different
teams, featuring hikes and/or presenta-
tions as well as a social activity. These
are open to everyone who participates
in SDTT events. (Shea Valero’s lecture
last month was the first in this series.)

Please contact Lani at 858 513 0359
or noreke@sbcglobal.net if you would
like more information on the Appren-
tice Program.

Northern Parking-Staging Area
Located in Rancho Peñasquitos. From I-15
take the Mercy Road exit west to Black
Mountain Road. Right on Black Mountain
Road and up hill, left on Park Village
Drive, about 1 mile to Camino del Sur.
Left on Camino del Sur and park by the
kiosk.  Thomas Guide p. 1189 (A7).

Park Village Drive Meeting Area
Located in Rancho Peñasquitos. From I-15
take the Mercy Road exit west to Black
Mountain Road. Right on Black Mountain
Road and up hill, left on Park Village
Drive and take it all the way to the end at
the white barricades and park entrance.
Thomas Guide p. 1189 – 1188 (J7).

Ranch House Walks/Tours
Located in Rancho Peñasquitos. Take
Mercy Exit off I-15 west to Black
Mountain Road. Right on Black Mountain.
Left at first light, Canyonside Park Dr. Go
past ballfields to the white-fenced parking
lot. Left into the lot. Walk up path to the
ranch. house. Thomas Guide p. 1189
(C7).

Sorrento Valley Meeting Area
Meet in  parking lot at 4206 Sorrento
Valley Blvd. on the north side of Sorrento
Valley Boulevard in Sorrento Valley, 1/4
mile east of its intersection with Sorrento
Valley Road. Thomas Guide p. 1208 (D5).

West-End Parking-Staging Area
South side of Sorrento Valley Blvd. in
Sorrento Valley, 1/2 mile east of
intersection with Vista Sorrento Pky. From
east take Mira Mesa Blvd. west to Camino
Santa Fe. Right on Camino Santa Fe, then
left on Sorrento Valley Blvd. to bottom of
the hill. Entrance is on the left. From the
west, take I-5 or 805 to Sorrento Valley.
Take Sorrento Valley Blvd. east, pass last
building on the right. Preserve entrance is
on right. Thomas Guide p. 1208,  (D5).

Southern Pacific Rattlesnake,
subspecies of the Western; a

mature adult.



4   

(Tunnel of Love cont’d)

Volunteers Needed

Tracking Team
Training

 
Intermediate Tracker Training
Thursday, May 19 and Saturday, May
21: 7:00 pm to 9:00 pm Thursday and
8:00 am to 6:00 pm Saturday at the
Peñasquitos Ranch House. Contact
Rick Botta (858-672-0584, rmbotta
@earthlink.net) to sign up as a student
or to help out.

Advanced Tracker Naturalist Class
Friday, June 24 and Saturday, June 25:
7:00 pm to 9:00 pm Friday and 8:00
am to 6:00 pm Saturday at the
Peñasquitos Ranch House.  Contact
Rick Botta (858-672-0584, rmbotta
@earthlink.net) to sign up as a student
or to help out.

Wild Times in the Tunnel of Love
by Judy Lemon

Not everyone may be excited at the prospect of getting up early on a Saturday
morning to go crawling around in a tunnel under the freeway. For some hardy
souls of the newly formed Mission Trails Tracking Team, this prospect seemed ir-
resistible.  What could we possibly be looking for in such a place?

The wildlife access tunnel underneath freeway 52 and a small section of the
land located at its south entrance are part of an official transect. A transect is a
section of land, usually about 1 mile in length, which also includes the areas ex-
tending out to around 15 feet of either side of the main trail. There are currently 3
transects within our park – the tunnel, Spring Canyon, and Oak Canyon, and these
form only a small part of a much greater selection throughout San Diego County.
The Mission Trails Tracking team has become part of the San Diego Tracking
Team, which is based out of Los Peñasquitos Canyon Preserve. The SDTT per-
forms quarterly wildlife surveys in designated areas – the transects – and we were
taking part in one of these surveys.

Why are these surveys important? Briefly, it is because the data that is collect-
ed can be used to support conservation, education, and environmental projects
around the county. For a more complete answer, please go to the SDTT website
(www.sdtt.org).

In order to prepare to help with the transect, we had to attend a one-day class in
wildlife surveying.  Among those who attended from Mission Trails were the
more experienced tracking members such as Judy Alvarez and Joe Bochiechio to
a few newly graduated Trail Guides – me, Linda Hawley and Myrna Bateman.
We agreed that although most of what was presented to us had already been cov-
ered in the tracking segment of our Trail Guide training, it was helpful to have it
presented again in a different setting with a very enthusiastic and fun group of
people. One of the most memorable demonstrations you can have in a tracking
class is that of a full-sized adult attempting to demonstrate how a rabbit moves.
Do try this one at home!

At the beginning levels of tracking, the emphasis is mostly on tracks and scat.
Since scat is simply another word for poop, the day was full of laughter and gig-
gling as if we’d all suddenly become 5 year olds. We went through the tracks and
scat for a range of animals such as the mule deer and mountain lion, and then
touched briefly on other evidence which is referred to as ‘sign’. For the new
tracker, this is a harder area to grasp as it is more subtle. An example of sign
might be noticing that a small branch had been nibbled. An expert tracker can tell
you what kind of animal was sampling the greenery by the angle of the cuts left
by the teeth.

One week later, primed and ready to track, we met up with Dean Woods, our
transect leader for the day. Dean is also the Mission Trails Tracking Team liaison
with the SDTT. Along with Ranger Luanne Barrett, we all carpooled over to an
area of freeway 52, where we parked on the shoulder and climbed down the em-
bankment to the tunnel. Since this transect occurred during a particularly hot spell
in July, we decided to look at the surrounding areas first, then save the cool tunnel
for the heat of the day.

I would really love to say that we felt like we knew what we were doing, and
were instantly able to identify even the slightest disturbances in the soil, but this
was not the case. It takes time to develop the tracker’s sight, and it was only when
one of the more experienced members of the team pointed out something of inter-
est that we were able to see how it related to what we had learned in class. How-
ever, every now and then we were lucky enough to find a nice clear print, and
identify it correctly. This is quite thrilling!

We did find some mule deer and rabbit tracks, and the occasional sign of a
coyote who had ambled through. When we finished surveying the nearby area, we
finally got to enter the tunnel itself. It is not a long tunnel, but it does have an im-
portant purpose. As man and his developments encroach ever farther into wild
lands where many animals live, some areas become like islands, with no access to

adjacent land and food sources.
Without tunnels such as these,

many animals are forced to cross busy
roads to get to the land on the other
side, often with disastrous results.
While the tunnel did bear signs of ac-
tivity, it was agreed that there didn’t
seem to be as much evidence of ani-
mal movement as there had been in
past transects. After you’ve spent sev-
eral hours minutely examining a small
area, you can start to get a bit silly. It
was during this time that the tunnel be-
came known as the Tunnel of Love.
So, why has a plain old cement wild-
life corridor underneath a freeway
been dubbed “The Tunnel of Love?”
Well, you’ll just have to come along
on this particular transect to find out!

Friends’ New
Website at

www.penasquitos.org
should be up and

running by June 1,
2005
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See p. 3  for more

Thanks
Volunteers! 

Volunteers worked street fairs,
planted the endangered Willowy
monardella in Lopez Canyon,
counted endangered San Diego
thornmints, led nature hikes or
built trails included:

Pat Watkins
Brian Swanson
Mel Howe
Peyton Hall
Arne Johanson
Joel Calland
Linda Pardy
Ivan Cooper
Neil Meyer
Edward DiBella
Pat Mock
Carrie Schneider
Jas Arnold
Mike Kelly
Jim Snyder
Terry Gaughn
Cindy Burrascano
Meredith Osborne

Peñasquitos Trail
Map. The thick, gray

lines indicate the
open trails.

Visit the City of San
Diego’s web site

www.cityofsandiego.c
om and click on the

link “Parks and Open
space”, then the Los
Peñasquitos Canyon

link to see a color and
bigger version of this

map. Or visit the
Friends’ redesigned

web site as of June 1,
www.penasquitos.org.

You can also
download and print
your own map frop

these sites.

The San Diego Tracking Team is pleased to present their new Apprentice Pro-
gram. The goal of the program is to keep people involved with the team and con-
tinue to train transect leaders, instructors, and other active volunteers on an ongo-
ing basis so that the team is self-perpetuating. When a Student Tracker has
completed all three classes in the Tracker/Naturalist series, he or she is eligible to
enroll in the Apprentice Program. This free program is customized for each par-
ticipant based on his or her goals, interests, and availability. A mentor is assigned,
and participants will be expected to put in at least 100 hours in various tracking
activities including transects, assisting with classes, tracking walks, deer DNA
study, and continuing education workshops. To clarify the different designations
now possible within the tracking team, we have created the following definitions:

Student Tracker: anyone who has completed the Wildlife Survey Training or
any of the Tracker/Naturalist classes.

Apprentice Tracker: anyone who has completed the Advanced Tracker/
Naturalist class and has enrolled in the SDTT Apprentice Program.

Tracker: anyone who has completed their apprentice program, including 100
continuing education hours, a recommendation by their mentor and a successful
evaluation by a SDTT Senior Tracker.

Senior Tracker: status awarded by a master tracker (or a consensus of senior
trackers) recognizing a high level of tracking knowledge and skill, or special
achievement. Requires a minimum of 5 years experience.

Master Tracker: (Expert level as defined by Louis Liebenberg). Requires a
minimum of 10 years experience.

Mentor: a tracker or senior tracker who has chosen to share his or her exper-
tise with an apprentice or fledgling team.

Transect Leader: a tracker or senior tracker who has demonstrated the ability
and accepted the commitment of being responsible for one or more transects on
an ongoing basis.

Tracking Team

Apprentice Program Initiated
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Fund Results
Members are still responding to our
Fall fund appeal. Recent contribu-
tions pushed us up over $3,000.
Thanks for remembering the
Friends. And thanks to other mem-
bers who renewed their member-
ship for another year.

Anonymous
Chris Bader
Mona Baumgartel & John

DeBeer
Cheryl Brehme
Uli Burgin
Susan Califa
Bruce Collins
Edith & Madison Cooper
Barbara Cota
Alice Greene
Gail Hanna
Kathryn Heaney
Rick & Diane Hanson
Deborah & Brian Jones
Fred & Linda Kramer
John Labaw
Bill Lawrence
Paul & Michele Micheletti
Mary & Alex Pisciotta
Roy Riblet
David & Jennifer Robinson
Peter Smith
Brian Swanson
Melvin & Ellen Sweet
Kirsten Winter
Paul & Barbara Zepf

New Members
Welcome to the following folks
who joined the Friends in these
past months. Hope to see you on
the trail!

Meryl Faulkner
Margaret Fowley
Diane Greening
Gary Harman
Steve Lister
Della Pratt
David Robertson
Peter Smith

Continuing with our series on Bio-
logical Invasions, this issue I’ll focus
on pampas grass. We have two of them
here in San Diego, Cortaderia selloa-
na, the most common one, and Corta-
deria jubata, more common in North-
ern California, but also present here.

Both species of pampas grass are
highly invasive. When you fly into
San Francisco International Airport
that’s C. jubata,  you’re seeing sur-
rounding the runways. It’s also the one
dominating much of the Big Sur coast
and spreading throughout the cutover
coastal Redwood forests. In San Die-
go, the one you see so much of in
Carlsabad, Batiquitos Lagoon and oth-
er coastal areas is C. selloana.

C. selloana is native to Argentina,
Brazil, and Uruguay, while C. jubata
comes from northern Argentina and
the Andes of Bolivia, Peru, and Ecua-
dor. Pampas grass was first introduced
to California in 1848, making it one of
the early invasive, exotic plants here.

As a tillering grass, pampas grass
clumps get bigger and bigger. Prolific
seeds fall next to the existing plant
while others are caught and distributed

far and wide by the wind. Plants get so
thick they can displace native annuals
and smaller shrubs. Being a giant
grass, they are also a fire hazard.
They’re a “flashy fuel” where a fire
can start, and, with their proximity to
houses, carry a fire to them.

In Peñasquitos Canyon Preserve
we’ve reduced the number of pampas
grass to a scattered few. Downstream
in Peñasquitos Lagoon, however, the
willow riparian and one of the mead-
ows still have large numbers in several
locations.

Although labor intensive and a bit
dangerous to workers (the leaf blades
are very sharp), digging out both spe-
cies is quite effective. The herbicide
RoundUp Pro is also effective in kill-
ing them, although more than one ap-
plication may be necessary on the
bigger ones. 

For more information on these and
other wildland invasives, visit
www.Cal-IPC.org, the website of the
California Invasive Plant Council, an
organization I helped form back in
1992.

Biological Invasions

Pampas Grass
Mike Kelly, Conservation Chair

Pampas grass (Cortaderia selloana) infestation in Batiquitos Lagoon. Note
how dense the stands can become. These plants were not planted; rather,

they “volunteered” themselves. 





Friends’ Directory
Officers

President: Brian Swanson 760.739.5451
Vice-President: Don Albright 619.443.5937
Treasurer: Pat Watkins 858.538.2527
Secretary: Rick Botta 858.672.0584

Other Members of the Board of Directors
Edward DiBella, Ann Harvey, Mike Kelly

Walk Leaders
Brian Swanson, Don Albright, Will Bowen, Mike Kelly,

Pat Watkins, Linda King and Barbara Moore.
Committees:

Hike Scheduler: Gaye Dingeman
Newsletter: Mike Kelly
Plant Nursery Director: Liz Rozycki
Stream Survey Committee: open
Voice Mail System: Pat Watkins
Tracking Team Coordinator: Rick Botta, 858.672-0584
Volunteer Coordinator: 
Conservation Chair: Mike Kelly, 858.566.6489
Webmaster: open
Wildlife Surveys: Patrick Campbell, 760.471.9197

Membership Application
Membership category? Circle below:

Senior (62) or Student $10    Individual $15
Family $20   Sponsor $30   Patron $100   
Corporate $250    Life $1000
Contribution $ __________

I/We are interested in the following:
____ Volunteer to help the committee (call to discuss)
____ Hikes
____ Indian Culture
____ Educational Workshops
____ School, Family, Youth Programs
____ Environment (Plants, birds, mammals, geology)

Other: ______________________________________ 5/2005

Name(s) ___________________________________________ 

Address ___________________________________________ 

City State Zip _______________________________________

Home Phone  _______________________________________ 

Email _____________________________________________

Please make checks payable to: 
Friends of Los Peñasquitos Canyon Preserve, Inc. 
P.O. Box 26523, San Diego, CA 92196

Thank you for your support! Your donation is tax deductible.
Call 858.484.3219 or 858.566.6489 for more information.
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U.S. POSTAGE

PAID
San Diego, CA
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Friends of Los Peñasquitos Canyon Preserve, Inc.
P.O. Box 26523, San Diego, CA 92196
858-484-3219        

Address Service Requested

Check Your Label 
Take a moment to examine the address label on this
newsletter. Check to see if your expiration date has come
and gone. If so, please take the time now to send in a re-
newal check for your membership dues. This will enable
you to keep receiving our newsletter, recognized as one
of the best conservation newsletters in San Diego. That
way you'll keep learing about the family walks; the plants
and animals that inhabit the Preserve, and the many con-
servation projects open to you and your family or friends.




